
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

DECEMBER 2019 NEWSLETTER 
 

  

The Committee would like to wish all BCA members and their families a Happy 

Christmas and a Prosperous New Year. 

 

 

1. December 2020 EMR Timetable Consultation 

 

It was announced at the BCA AGM that a 12 week public consultation on the December 2020 

EMR timetable will take place. This timetable will bring major changes to EMR services. A 

summary of the anticipated changes that affect Bedford are as follows: 

 Electric train services will commence 

 Peak time calls at Bedford will be reinstated 

 Bedford will have a half hourly service to/from St Pancras and Corby calling at Luton 

Airport Parkway, Luton, Bedford, Wellingborough, Kettering and Corby with a journey 

time to Bedford of approx. 42 minutes 

 No Intercity services will call at Bedford. Travellers for stations north of Kettering will 

have to change trains at Kettering 

The BCA has three major concerns with the timetable as follows: 

 The loss of the Intercity services. This will increase journey times as a result of changing 

trains at Kettering which will not provide same platform interchange. We believe that 

there is sufficient demand at Bedford to warrant a continued Intercity service and that not 

stopping at Bedford could well mean a reduction in demand and revenue  

 Increased journey times to/from St Pancras 

 The quality of the Class 360 electric trains which will provide the service compared with 

the existing Intercity trains 

The BCA will formally respond to the consultation and would urge all members to individually 

respond.  

The consultation runs from November 25t h 2019 to February 14th 2020, further details 

of the consultation can be found at: 

https://www.eastmidlandsrailway.co.uk/december2020 

 

 

 

 

BEDFORD COMMUTERS ASSOCIATION 

 

The Rail User Group for Bedford and Flitwick 

https://www.eastmidlandsrailway.co.uk/december2020


2. December 2019 Timetable Change 

 

There are no changes to the Thameslink or East Midlands Railway timetables that will affect 

Bedford or Flitwick travellers. 

 

3. December 2020 Thameslink Timetable 

 

In line with the additional EMR services at Bedford, there will also be some adjustments to 

Thameslink services from Bedford and Flitwick as follows: 

 

Bedford 

 

The current morning Thameslink “Express Services” from Bedford at 06.22, 06.52, 07.22, 07.52 

and 08.22 will revert to their original calling patterns.  This means services will depart earlier at 

06.15, 06.45, 07.15, 07.45, and 08.15, calling additionally at Flitwick and Harpenden.  Journey times 

will increase by approximately six to eight minutes; however passengers at Bedford, Luton and 

Luton Airport Parkway will be able to use the EMR Electrics services. 

 

Other changes in the morning peak will see the 06.03, 06.33, 07.03, 07.33, and 08.03 no longer 

calling at Flitwick but calling at Leagrave instead. 

 

The evening Thameslink “Express Services” at 16.21, 16.51, 17.21, 17.51 and 18.21 from London 

St Pancras International to Bedford will now call additionally at Harpenden and Flitwick. This will 

also increase journey times by approximately six to eight minutes but, as above, passengers for 

Luton Airport Parkway, Luton and Bedford will be able to use EMR Electrics services. 

 

Other changes in the evening will see the 17:06, 17:36 and 18:06 services from London St Pancras 

International no longer calling at Flitwick but calling at Leagrave instead. 

 

Flitwick 

 
Thameslink are looking at providing more evenly spaced services to/from London St Pancras 

International: 

 

In the morning peak the 06.13, 06.43, 07.13, 07.43, and 08.13 will no longer call at Flitwick but are 

replaced by trains at 06.25, 06.55, 07.25, 07.55, and 08.25 calling at Luton, Harpenden, St Albans 

and London St Pancras then stations south. 

 

In the evening peak the 17:06, 17:36 and 18:06 services from London St Pancras International will 

no longer call at Flitwick, but there will be five additional trains that will at 16:21, 16:51, 17:21, 

17:51 and 18:21 calling at St Albans, Harpenden, Luton, Flitwick then Bedford. 

 

The BCA will be responding to these proposed changes. 

 

There are no further significant changes planned for Thameslink services.  For any comments on 

the above proposals, please email: 

 

gtr.timetableconsultation@gtrailway.com. 

 

 

 

 

 



4. BCA AGM 

 

The AGM took place on November 4th at the RAFA Club, its usual venue.  Senior representatives 

from Thameslink, EMR and Network Rail were in attendance.  The meeting approved the 

Chairman’s Report, Treasurer’s Report and the 2018 AGM minutes.  The new Committee was 

appointed as follows, with a warm welcome to new member Courtney Lee: 

 

Arthur Taylor  Chairman 

Stephen Floyd  Treasurer  

Alison Crompton Membership Secretary 

Martin James  Committee  

Mark Spurgeon Committee 

Howard Pile  Committee 

John Henderson Committee 

Courtney Lee  Committee

 

Tom Moran (MD Thameslink and GN) gave the Thameslink presentation, of which the main points 

were as follows: 

 

 Train services have improved but needs to improve further; 

 There have been some big issues over the last couple of months with the infrastructure 
and GTR are working with NR on a detailed plan for improvements; 

 There has been a big increase in suicides and trespass incidents recently.  Staff are being 

trained on suicide prevention; 

 There will be changes to the Thameslink timetable from December 2020 that will see the 
original May 2018 schedules introduced; 

 The software fault with the class 700s that caused 30 of the units to be demobilised as a 

result of the National Grid power outage last August has been fixed; 

 Passenger Benefit Fund now at delivery stage and will be undertaken in two tranches. 
Bedford will have its toilets refurbished in Tranche 1; and 

 GTR are addressing the issue of anti-social behaviour at Bedford. 

 

Julien Edwards (MD EMR) gave the East Midlands Railway presentation, of which the main points 

were as follows: 

 

 EMR Franchise is for eight years with the option of a further two years; 

 New fleet of trains for the MML Inter City services from 2022; 

 Big changes to the MML timetable from December 2020;  

 Reintroduction of peak calls at Bedford and Luton; 

 Six trains per hour to/ from St Pancras, two fast to Sheffield, two fast to Nottingham and 

two trains to Corby; 

 Bedford will be served by the half hourly St Pancras to Corby service. No Inter City 
services will call at Bedford. Travellers for Leicester and the north will need to change at 

Kettering and Leicester; 

 Journey time to Bedford will be 42 minutes at peak times and 41 minutes at off peak times; 

 A public consultation on the December 2020 timetable will commence shortly; 

 Kettering Station will be improved with better facilities; 

 Electrification of the MML is on schedule for completion next summer. This will allow for 

driver training ready for the start of the December timetable; and 

 The St Pancras services will be provided by Class 360 electric trains; they will be 

refurbished in three phases: 

Phase 1 – re-geared to allow them to run at 110 mph initially north of Bedford then south of 

Bedford on completion of power upgrade work which is expected to be completed by 2023; 

Phase 2 – internal refurbishment to provide 2+2 seating, tables, wi-fi, power sockets and CIS; and  

Phase 3 – external re-livery. 

 



Gavin Crook (Principal Programme Sponsor) gave the NR presentation, of which the main points 

were as follows: 

 

 Electrification work is on schedule with 4/5 months of construction work remaining;  

 Power upgrade work ongoing at Sundon north of Luton to provide the required level of 

power initially north of Bedford then south of Bedford by 2023; 

 Bromham Road is the last bridge to be reconstructed and has now been demolished. Still 
on schedule to complete on tim;. 

 Possible further electrification north of Kettering to Market Harborough as a second 

power connection is to be made at Market Harborough;  

 Platform 4 at Bedford is being extended along with a platform at Wellingborough; 

 Kettering station being upgraded.  

 Market Harborough station platforms has been straightened and the car park upgraded. 

 Gary Walsh is the Route MD for this area. 

 

There followed Q&A session where questions were put to the Thameslink, EMT and NR 

representatives. 

 
Q1 How many changes will be necessary with the 2020 timetable to get from Bedford to Derby? 

A1 2  

Q2 Kettering will not provide cross platform interchange which Bedford can provide? 

A2 That is correct and something worth thinking about which should be raised in the timetable 

consultation. 

Q3 Will the class 360 be fully disabled compliant and be provided with corridor connections on the driving 

cab slab end when refurbished? 

A3 Yes they will be fully compliant but corridor connections on the driving cab slab ends will not be 

provided due to cost. 

Q4 Why are class 379’s not being cascaded across instead of class 360’? 

A4 For two reasons, they are not available and too expensive. 

Q5 At weekends services are very busy so please run 8/12 car trains, not 4 car trains? 

A5 This will be noted when drawing up the timetable. At peak times 12 car trains will operate but will 

need to strike a balance. 

Q6 Will peak trains be reinstated at Bedford? 

A6 Yes. 

Q7 Will there be consultation events or be just On-Line? 

A7 There will be both and face to face meetings at stations. 

Q8 Please hold some consultation at MK as some people travel to MK and get a train from there? 

A8 Yes. 

Q9 There is demand from Bedford to travel northbound however fares are very expensive compared with 

journey lengths on other routes. Does this suppress demand? 

A9 Fares are set by the DfT but we will look at this to ascertain if there is any flexibility. This also needs to 

be fed back via the consultation. 

Q10 Will EMR honour Group-save tickets as GTR does? 

A10 We will note this. 

Q11 Should there be a Stakeholder Conference to discuss suicide prevention including station design? 

A11 Yes there will be. 

Q12 During times of disruption information is very poor. There is no certainty about refunds for taxis and 

what staff training have you in place? 

A12 The priority is to improve the Three Bridges operation and better integration with GTR/NR. Better 

information for staff using technology is required so they know when the next train is coming. 

Q13 On train announcements need improving. You can wait 20 minutes at a red signal with few 

announcements as to what is happening? 

A13 Drivers should make announcements if waiting for more than one minute, but they are inconsistent.  

Q14 There are considerable issues with access to both stations and trains. Level access to trains is needed 

at stations. NR agree not all areas are fully accessible and there is technology that can be used. When will 

access improve? 



A14 Its likely to continue as access funding is provided by the DfT. Patrick said the CBC had submitted a 

£1M bid for access for station infrastructure funding which is not enough for lifts. He would update Arthur 

with details as and when he hears from CBC. 

Q15 Is there a strategy for travellers including the vulnerable for situations like the national grid power 

outage? 

A15 Yes. Hotels were paid for and staff are proactive in saying you should make a claim. 

Q16 Regarding the PBF are Bedford and Flitwick in Tranche 1? 

A16 Bedford is in Tranche 1 and Flitwick in Tranche 2. Water Fountains and Defibrillators will be provided 

at every station. 

Q17 The wi-fi on the class 700’s is unreliable? 

A17 Not all class 700’s at present are fitted with wi-fi but on those that it is fitted on do need the 

reliability to improve. 

Q18 With the introduction of the EMR electrics will GTR still run their semi fast services? 

A18 Yes, they will continue to run to the original stopping pattern for the May 2018 timetable. The 

Thameslink Express services will no longer run as the fast services will be provided by EMR. 

Q19 You have created a market for the Thameslink Express for fast services into the core which will now 

be slower? 

A19 We appreciate this, but the service will now be as originally intended from May 2018 with EMR 

providing fast services to St Pancras for onward connection to stations in the core. 

Q20 In emergencies all trains become all stations, but this causes gross overcrowding and many Inner 

London stations have alternative means to get there so why stop GTR trains at these stations. Also, the 

App does not show trains stopping at all stations? 

A20 The point is well made. 

Q21 When will Sundon come on stream? 

A21 It will be commissioned in summer 2020 ready for the December timetable. 

Q22 Are there any plans to provide a 5th platform at Bedford so platforms 4/5 can be dedicated to EMR? 

A22 At the present time No, however it may be considered by the East West Railway team. 

Q23 Can Platform 4 be made bi-directional like platforms 1/2/3? 

A23 No, as this would cause capacity issues at Bedford. With the number of trains using Bedford 

increasing the December 2020 timetable needs to be robust which it is if all is operating correctly. 

Q24 Could the entrance to Bedford station be enlarged as at present it is not fit for purpose? 

A24 Patrick will look at this and will be meeting Bedford Council shortly.  

 

 



5. Passenger Benefit Fund 

 

Initial schemes selected are shown below but are subject to DfT agreement/confirmation. 

Station  

Allocation 

(£) Preference 1 Preference 2 Preference 3 Preference 4 Preference 5 

 

 

      Bedford   80000 Toilets / Toilet 

Improvements 

Station footprints 

between station 

and the Bus 

Station 

Ticket Vending 

Machine 

Living Wall  Bicycle Shelter/ 

security 

Flitwick  80000 Waiting Shelter 

/ improvements 

Additional seating Solar Panels Ticket vending 

machine 

Landscaping 

 

The Passenger Benefit Fund is now at delivery stage and will be undertaken in two tranches. 

Tranche 1 will include the refurbishment of the toilets at Bedford subject to confirmation from the 

DfT and we hope that this will commence shortly. Flitwick will be in Tranche 2 but no dates have 

been announced yet. 

 

6. Christmas and New Year Train Services 
 

Thameslink and EMR have provided the following summary of their Christmas and New Year 

services. 

 

EMR Services 

 

There is engineering work on the Midland Mainline between Market Harborough and Bedford 

over the Christmas and New Year period.   We would ask our members to check before they 

travel and please be advised that the car park at Bedford will be used for rail replacement buses 

throughout.  

  

Tuesday 24 December 

 

• Early finish on EMR services  

  

Wednesday 25 and Thursday 26 December 

• No EMR services  

 

 Friday 27 December to Wednesday 01 January 

 

• Two trains per hour between Sheffield and Market Harborough in each direction. 

• Two trains per hour between Nottingham and Market Harborough in each direction. 

• Two trains per hour between Bedford and St Pancras in each direction. 

• Buses to run between Market Harborough and Bedford (at regular intervals in each direction - 

one fast and one stopper.) 

  

Thursday 02 to Saturday 04 January 

 

• A near normal weekday service will run roughly between 08:00 and 21:30. 

• Pre-08:00 and post-21:30 there will be the same block at Market Harborough as Friday 27 

December 
to Wednesday 01 January, with the same plan running with buses, however the buses will be timed 

to feed into trains, rather than running every 15/30 minutes. 

  



Sunday 05 January 

 

• A near normal Sunday service will run, however services will be diverted via Beighton, resulting 

in longer journey times for passengers travelling to/from Sheffield. 

  

Further information can be found online here: https://www.eastmidlandsrailway.co.uk/timetables-

updates/changes-to-train-times and train timetables are live online in all journey planners 

 

Thameslink Services  

 

Tuesday 24 December 

• A normal timetable will operate until approximately 13:00.  From 13:00 an off-peak service will 

operate.  Train services will start to wind down from 20:00 onwards with the last trains leaving 

London at approximately 22:00. 

Wednesday 25 and Thursday 26 December 

 

• No Thameslink services.  

 

 Friday/Monday/Tuesday 27/30/31 December  

 

• A revised timetable will be in operation. 

  

Saturday/Sunday 28/29 December  

 

• A normal timetable will be in operation. 

  

Wednesday 1 January 

 

• a Sunday timetable will be in operation.  

 

 
 

https://www.eastmidlandsrailway.co.uk/timetables-updates/changes-to-train-times
https://www.eastmidlandsrailway.co.uk/timetables-updates/changes-to-train-times


7. 2020 Fare Increase 

 

The Government recently announced that rail fares will increase by an average of 2.7% from 

January 2020.  The government still uses the RPI inflation figure when calculating rail fare increases 

instead of the lower CPI figure with about 40% of all fares being ’Regulated’ meaning that they are 

pegged to the RPI inflation figure.  The BCA will continue to lobby for this measure to be changed 

and the lower CPI inflation figure used instead, and we would urge all members to contact their 

MP to complain about the increase and the continued use of the RPI figure. 

 

8. Bromham Road Bridge 

 

The old bridge was demolished over the weekend of 2/3 November and the replacement bridge 

put into place. Consequently the 200+ car parking spaces that were required for the crane used in 

the replacement of the Bromham Road Bridge have been returned to full use. We have been 

advised that the remaining work on the new bridge is on schedule for completion in April. 

 

9. Performance 

The latest performance figures from GTR are as follows: 

 
 



 
 

10. Water Refill Points 

 

We have been advised that Water Refill Points are now available in Starbucks at Bedford and 

Craven at Flitwick.  Useful if a steam locomotive has to substitutes for a Class 700 with a software 

failure!! 

 

11.  Graffiti on Class 700s  

 

It has been noticeable over recent weeks that there has been an increase in the number of class 

700 units with graffiti on. The Chairman contacted Thameslink about this and received the 

following reply: 

 

 òLast Period (period 8), there were 26 external graffiti attacks in total (Southern (x12), TL (x10), 

GX (x0) and GN (x4)).  This is four less than the previous period but two more than the same time last 

year.   Half of the TL graffiti incidents last period happened at LSER Kent stabling locations - Gillingham 

EUD, Rochester, Bellingham and Rainham.  The remaining happened at Cricklewood (South) Depot, 

Peterborough Spital Sidings, Luton Crescent Road and Cauldwell Depot.  We share this information and 

work closely with Tony Holland, BTP and LSER to find solutions to reduce the likelihood of reoccurrence. 

 

External graffiti removal is carried out by hand at specific locations where we have the ability to do so.  

Currently, we carry out this task at Bedford, Three Bridges, Hornsey, Streatham Hill, Selhurst, Battersea 

Stewarts Lane, Brighton, and Littlehampton Depots.  Work is ongoing with the Fleet Safety Team to look 

into the ability to carry out this task at Cricklewood Depot. The task must be carried out under cover on 

appropriate shed roads designed enable staff safe access to the train and to manage the environmental 
impact of the task. 

 

Naturally, we use only approved products.  The graffiti removal product is applied to the body side of the 



train in small manageable patches and then agitated using a soft brush or cloth.  These patches are then 

washed to remove the graffiti removal product.  This process can take some time and must be done with 

care to ensure no damage to the paintwork of the train. 

 

Ordinarily, when a graffitied train has been reported the business aims to take it out of service for cleaning 

within 24 hours.  When the graffiti is offensive, the train should be taken out of service as soon as 

practicable.  Those decisions are made by Control and take in to account the impact of taking the train out 

of service.  There are therefore occasions when the train is therefore in service longer than the 24 hours.ó 

 

12. 2019 GTR Sustainability Report 

 

GTR recently published their 2019 Sustainability Report.  Highlights of 2018/2019 include: 

1. An annual increase of total passenger journeys of 22 million to 341 million total with GTR 

now the UK's most punctual major operator 

2. A 34% reduction in waste generation and a 78% reduction in waste to landfill following the 

development of a waste elimination strategy 

3. A twelve percentage point increase in customer satisfaction on Southern to a seven year 

high of 81%, driven by punctuality and reliability 

4. A 4% reduction in electricity consumption on Thameslink and Great Northern, driven by 

station lighting upgrades and the completion of GTR’s £2bn fleet upgrade programme 
5. Launch of the Bedford to St Albans City community rail partnership (CRP), relaunch of the 

Meldreth, Shepreth and Foxton CRP and the development of a new CSR strategy, focused 

on championing and improving mental health, providing opportunities for young people 

through education and upskilling, and supporting partners that work with the homeless. 

More information on corporate social responsibility at GTR is available 

at: https://www.thameslinkrailway.com/about-us/corporate-and-social-responsibility  

 

13. Membership Renewals  

 

Members are reminded that membership renewal was in late September. The subscription remains 

at £5; it is hoped that the Association continues to give good value for money and is useful and 

informative.  The BCA regularly represents the interests of its members in both local newspapers 

and broadcast media, as well as at meetings with Train Operating Companies Thameslink and 

EMR, Transport Focus/London Travelwatch, Local Authorities, MPs, and EWRL. 

 

 
 

 

http://gtrailway.benchurl.com/c/l?u=94F4E48&e=F1CEE1&c=DA7F5&t=0&l=&email=9xEHJmpH6FQe4Sf7j%2FWUC1MUwM6tBEWCgVFxBQ9g4Vw%3D&seq=1


Please suggest to a fellow traveller that they sign up too!  The more members we have, the better 

able we are to influence the policies of the railway companies as the only officially recognised Rail 

User Group for users from this part of the line on Thameslink and EMR services.  

 

Please see attached membership renewal form.  

 

 

 
 
 

For more information, see our website - www.bedfordcommuters.org.uk 

If there is something you want to tell us about, please email: admin@bedfordcommuters.org.uk 

This newsletter is published by the Bedford Commuters Association. 
 

 

Chairman:   Arthur Taylor, 6 Chaucer Road, Flitwick, Beds, MK45 1QG 

Acting Editor:  Jim Allwood, 25 Church Close, Martock, Somerset, TA12 6DS 

 
 

 

http://www.bedfordcommuters.org.uk/
mailto:admin@bedfordcommuters.org.uk

